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MINUTES 

Kansas State Board of Education 

Tuesday, November 14, 2023 

CALL TO ORDER 
Chair Melanie Haas called the Tuesday meeting of the Kansas State Board of Education to order at 
10:00 a.m. Tuesday, November 14, 2023, in the boardroom of the Landon State Office Building, 900 SW 
Jackson St., Topeka, Kansas. 

ROLL CALL 
The following Board Members were present: 
Betty Arnold Deena Horst 
Michelle Dombrosky Ann Mah 
Melanie Haas Jim Porter 
Dennis Hershberger Danny Zeck 
Cathy Hopkins Jim McNiece (arrived at 11:30 a.m.) 

STATE BOARD MISSION STATEMENT, MOMENT OF SILENCE AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Chair Haas read both the Board’s Mission Statement and Kansans Can Vision Statement. She then 
asked for a moment of silence after which the Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Chair Haas asked to approve the meeting agenda for both Tuesday and Wednesday. Mrs. Dombrosky 
asked to take item c, g, and I off the agenda.  Mrs. Hopkins asked for item j to be taken off.   

Dr. Horst moved to approve the agenda as amended: Items C, G, I, and J will be taken off the consent 
agenda. Mrs. Arnold seconded. Motion carried 9-0. Mr. McNiece was not present. 

APPROVAL OF THE OCTOBER 10th & 11th MINUTES 
Mrs. Horst moved to accept the minutes of October 10 and 11 as written. Mrs. Arnold seconded. 
Motion carried 9-0. Mr. McNiece was not present. 

APPOINTMENT OF THE BOARD SECRETARY 
Mrs. Arnold moved that the Kansas State Board of Education appoint Deborah Bremer as the Board 
Secretary. Dr. Horst seconded. Motion carried 9-0. Mr. McNiece was not present. 

COMMISSIONER’S REPORT 
Dr. Randy Watson shared his appreciation for the Kansas Association of School Boards annual meeting 
in Wichita last week. Noting it was American Education Week, and he thanked all the teachers, 
substitutes, and paraeducators across Kansas for their service. Dr. Watson had three areas to report 
on specifically: 
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1. Medicaid and background checks: In response to the Attorney General Kobach’s press
conference which announced an audit finding 31% of Kansas school employees had not had a
background check, Dr. Watson explained the KSDE policy on background checks for teachers
and administrators in Kansas. Since 2002, all applicants for an educator license have been
required to have background checks and be fingerprinted by the FBI and KBI. All those who are
licensed are maintained by the RapBack program which notifies law enforcement and schools if
any licensee is arrested or in legal trouble. He mentioned the State Board does not oversee
non-licensed employees. Local boards make decisions about those employees.

2. Counting Enlisted Military in Post Secondary Success: Dr. Watson shared the challenges and
plans for counting enlisted persons and gathering post-secondary data. When counting
students who go on to post-secondary success, military service is absent in the data. Kansas is
joining an effort of 29 states to ask the military to share information on our students.

3. Kansas Job Requirement Research: Dr. Watson shared a hard copy of “Job and Degree
Requirements for 2030: Projected Growth of the Kansas Economy and Workforce Educational
Requirements,” a report commissioned by the Kansas Board of Regents and written by the
Institute for Policy and Social Research, at the University of Kansas.

In closing, Dr. Watson shared Blue Valley USD 229’s Accountability Report for 2021-2022 and 
congratulated them for their excellent work.  

CITIZEN’S OPEN FORUM 
Chair Haas opened the forum and welcomed the citizens who have asked to speak. Each person was 
asked to keep their remarks within three minutes. 

Linda Highland, private citizen of Wamego; Debbie Detmer, Kansas GOP delegate of Shawnee; Mary 
Means, private citizen of Topeka; Kathy Martin, private citizen of Clay Center and a classroom 
teacher for 30 years who served on the Kansas State Board of Education from 2005- 2013; Phillis 
Setchell representing Culture Shield Network of Topeka; Trish O’Neal, private citizen of Lawrence; 
Cathy Brown, private citizen of Topeka; Nancy Moneymaker, private citizen of Desoto; and Patty 
Lauter, private citizen of Olathe; all spoke about their concerns with school practices they believe 
stem from the principles of Social Emotional Learning which they believe take away from student’s 
focus on academic and expose students to topics that are detrimental. 

Joe Moyer, private citizen of Overland Park; Nikki McDonald, Executive Director of Olathe Public 
Education Network, Judith Deedy, Executive Director of Game On for Kansas Schools in Mission Hills; 
and Ron Hobart, President of the American Federation of Teachers in Wichita; all spoke in support of 
Social Emotional Learning principles in schools which they believe help students in terms of 
academic achievement, attendance and engagement in learning. 
The forum was closed at 11:21 am. 

ACT ON EVALUATION REVIEW COMMITTEE (ERC) RECOMMENDATIONS 
Catherine Chmidling, Assistant Director, Accreditation and Design, KSDE, noted the evaluation 
recommendations were presented in October and now are up for action by the Board. She went 
through the recommendations as outlined specifically in her PowerPoint presentation. 
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Mrs. Arnold moved that the Kansas State Board of Education accept the following recommendations of 
the Evaluation Review Committee for preparation program approvals for Central Christian College, 
Emporia State University, Fort Hays State University, Friends University, Pittsburg State University, and 
Wichita State University. Dr. Horst seconded. Motion carried 10-0. 

KANSANS CAN RECOGNITION: SILVER IN ACADEMIC PREPAREDNESS 
Dr. Watson introduced and congratulated Haviland and Honey Tree & Branches Academy for both 
having been recognized with a silver award in academic preparedness. 

Superintendent Mike McDermeit of USD 474 Haviland shared his Pre-K through 8th grade school has 85 
students, a great staff, and has been awarded for academic excellence. He explained how they are a 
small school, with strong relationships between staff members and kids and the community. The 
student to teacher ratio means small class sizes allow for one-to-one learning. Social emotional learning 
is key to their academic improvement in preparedness.  

Honey Tree & Branches Academy in Wichita is a private school, but they have chosen to be accredited 
by KSDE. Dr. Watson thanked them for going through the process. Administrator and founder, 
Kimberly Fielding noted that the school is now in its 17th school year presently 214 students are 
enrolled. She has a proprietary curriculum which is based on her own experience and on best practices 
from action-based research which focuses on a strong academic early childhood program. Honey Tree 
& Branches has weekly teacher planning meetings, consistent structure, and teachers are provided 
with all the resources they need. The curriculum is focused on reading, structured literacy, standards 
alignment, and a balanced assessment system. There are no cell phones present during school. Ms. 
Fielding believes social emotional growth is tied to academic improvement. 

LUNCH (Policy Committee meets over lunch) 

STUDENT SHOWCASE: TOPEKA COLLEGE PREP ACADEMY, USD 501 TOPEKA 
Denise Kahler, Director, Communications and Recognition Programs, KSDE, welcomed the students and 
faculty of the Topeka College Prep Academy. There was a short video shown about the academy. The 
students, Zack Buffington, Kinsley Young, Colin McGee, Simone Holloway, introduced themselves. Dr. 
Tiffany Anderson, District 501 superintendent, greeted the Board and shared that in this program they 
“teach to the top” aiming at two grade levels above where students are originally placed. She stated the 
teachers are tri-lingual. Kinsley, Colin and Simone shared their personal experience with College Prep.  
The Board members asked questions and expressed interest in visiting this program. 

SCHOOL MENTAL HEALTH ADVISORY COUNCIL UPDATE 
Trish Backman, Coordinator, Special Education & Title Services, KSDE, gave an update on what has 
happened in the past year with the Advisory Council. Mrs. Backman described the purpose, design, and 
membership of the Council. Mrs. Arnold is the Board member on the Council. 

BREAK 

ACT ON ACCREDITATION REVIEW COUNCIL’S OCTOBER RECOMMENDATIONS FOR KESA 
Dr. Jay Scott, Director, Accreditation and Design, KSDE, reviewed the details of the ARC 
recommendations that were presented to the Board in October and explained the actions to be taken 
today. 
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Mrs. Arnold moved that the Kansas State Board of Education accept the recommendations of the 
Accreditation Review Council (ARC) and award the status as recommended by the ARC. Mrs. Hopkins 
seconded. Motion carried 10-0. 

STUDENT SHOWCASE: TOPEKA CENTER FOR ADVANCED LEARNING AND CAREERS (TCALC) USD 501, 
Denise Kahler, Director, Communications and Recognition Programs, KSDE introduced TCALC. Mr. 
Dustin Dick gave an overview of the pathway programs. There are 17 career paths available in the 
Topeka school system. The Topeka Center for Advanced Learning and Careers center has students that 
come to them for career pathway classes.  

Diane Kimsey gave an overview of the teaching pathway, presently a group of 26 students. The program 
has been recognized as one of the top ten in the nation. Two students were introduced. Misael 
Hernandez spoke of his gratitude to the teachers in his life and those who have helped his brother who 
has special needs. Renae Easter shared she wants to be a teacher because kids are the future, and they 
are individual persons who have the right to have a good education and better their lives. Rene ranked 
one of the top ten in the nation in lesson planning, delivery, and STEM. The Board members spoke of 
their gratitude for these students, and pride in the choices they are making. 

ACCREDITATION FRAMEWORK 
Dr. Jay Scott, Director, Accreditation and Design, KSDE, gave a presentation on the framework on 
accreditation and the movement forward to KESA 2.0. Today is a receive item with action being 
requested at the December meeting. The specific ask of the State Board is the approval of this step of 
the accreditation model which will include the four fundamentals and the annual accreditation system. 
He noted that accreditation is a key responsibility of the Board. 

Dr. Ben Proctor shared the four fundamentals: structured literacy, standards alignment, balanced 
assessment system, and quality instruction which together are the foundation of Kansas education. He 
went on to describe the structures that need to be in place to express the fundamentals within the 
school system. Schools need quality evidence-based curriculum aligned to standards. Proctor tied 
school improvement to accreditation. He shared how he and Dr. Scott have been meeting with 
students, teachers, counselors, principals, curriculum directors, superintendents, and many educational 
organizations. 

Dr. Scott commented this accreditation structure is instruction focused. He shared the feedback on 
KESA 1.0 which increased the rigor and expectations of what it means to be accredited. KESA 2.0 
focuses on a few high leverage practices that KSDE can fully support. Dr. Watson asked the Board 
members to let him know what questions need to be asked in preparation for taking action on this item 
in December. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION FOR PERSONNEL MATTERS OF NON-ELECTED PERSONNEL 
Mrs. Arnold moved that the Kansas State Board of Education recess into Executive Session to discuss 
the subject of an individual employee’s performance, which is justified pursuant to the non-elected 
personnel exception under the Kansas Open Meetings Act, in order to protect the privacy interest of the 
individuals to be discussed. Those in attendance will be the Board members and Dr. Randy Watson. 
That meeting is to start at 5:10 and end at 5:15. Mrs. Dombrosky seconded. Motion carried 10-0. 
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 RECESS 
Chair Haas recessed the Board at 5:15 p.m. to reconvene Wednesday, November 15 at 9 a.m. 

Melanie Haas, Chair Deborah Bremer, Board Secretary 

RECESS 
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MINUTES 

Kansas State Board of Education  

Wednesday, November 15, 2023 

CALL TO ORDER 
Chair Melanie Haas called the Wednesday meeting of the Kansas State Board of Education to order at 
9:00 a.m. Wednesday, November 15, 2023, in the boardroom of the Landon State Office Building, 900 
SW Jackson St., Topeka, Kansas.  

ROLL CALL 
The following Board Members were present: 
Betty Arnold        Deena Horst 
Michelle Dombrosky Ann Mah 
Melanie Haas    Jim Porter 
Dennis Hershberger Danny Zeck 
Cathy Hopkins  Jim McNiece 

RECEIVE UPDATED KANSAS EARLY LEARNING STANDARDS (KELS) 
Amanda Petersen, Director, Early Childhood, KSDE, presented the Early Learning Standards 
(birth to pre-kindergarten) which have been in the process of revision. She explained what the 
standards are, what they refer to, and why they are important.  

Sheila Bertelsen, Education Disability Specialist, Bright Beginnings-Dodge City USD 443, shared 
how, as a teacher working directly with young children, she and her fellow teachers use the 
standards extensively to identify the level a child enters at and how to help them bloom.  

Amy Meek, Director of Early Childhood, Kansas Children’s Cabinet and Trust Fund, explained 
her work and how the standards are used by the programs, families and learning centers she is 
involved with.  

Michelle Gilbert, Provider Services Manager, Child Care Aware of Eastern Kansas, works with 
licensed childcare providers across 33 counties in home, center-based settings, and licensed 
head start programs. She works with providers and teachers to get them connected to the 
standards so they can use them with children and families.  

Jennifer Pishny, Developmental Inclusion Specialist, Kansas Child Care Training Opportunities 
Infant Toddler Specialist Network, shared her observation how important the standards are to 
those who are teaching young children. One of her providers showed her four notebooks, full 
of the present EL standards which the teacher used every day as guidance.   

Natalie McClane, Early Education Program Consultant, KSDE, works with preschool at risk 
programs and parents who want to make sure their children are ready for school. She refers 
them to the EL standards for guidance.  
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Amanda Peterson noted that the team started in February 2022 to create the fourth revision of 
the KELS. The document is used in a wide range of places and needs to be user friendly. She 
explained that the standards are not to be used a curriculum, to exclude children from a 
program, or to serve as an assessment, but as a guide to support providers and children.  

Sheila Bertelsen shared the importance of kindergarten readiness. KELS is a consistent guide 
for age-appropriate skills and helps prepare young children to enter kindergarten. She 
emphasized KELS is a tool that is utilized every day to identify kindergarten readiness.  

Jennifer Pishny shared the history of the KELS which were created in 2006 and are now being 
revised for the fourth time. She shared the participants involved in this update and gave 
examples of some specific revisions.  

Natalie McClane went through the document with the Board and pointed out major changes in 
the text.   

These standards will be presented for a vote in December. 

There was an in-depth discussion with the Board.  

APPROVAL OF KANSAS STANDARDS FOR LIBRARY AND INFORMATION LITERACY  
Nathan McAllister, Humanities Program Manager, KSDE, described the work on these library 
standards. They are curricular standards, meant to guide librarians and libraries statewide.  
They were presented last month in depth and this month are to be voted on. Mr. McAllister 
specifically thanked co-chairs Rachel Yoder and Dr. Mirah Dow who worked on this review.   

Dr. Horst moved that the Kansas State Board of Education approve the Kansas Standards for 
Library and Informational Literacy as presented. Mrs. Arnold seconded. Motion carried 8-2 with 
Mrs. Dombrosky and Mr. Zeck voting against.  

BREAK 

RESEARCH WORK: TNTP AND HANOVER PROPOSALS  
Dr. Ben Proctor, Deputy Commissioner, Division of Learning Services, KSDE, presented two partnering 
contracts, one with The New Teacher Project (TNTP) and the other with Hanover Research.  

TNTP was founded in 1997 and currently works in 35 states. They emphasize High Quality 
Instructional Materials (HQIM) in school systems. They will work statewide to audit what materials are 
currently being used. The curriculum audit would take place January – March 2024 and cost $54,417. 
A survey would be developed, administered, analyzed, reported on, and next steps would be 
recommended.  

Hanover Research proposes to work for two years, starting in January 2024. They will assist and 
advise KSDE staff in the development of the School Improvement-KESA process. They will provide 
advisement and research briefs. The first four months would focus on research summaries 
connecting the four fundamentals and key structures that support implementation of the 
fundamentals and identify the most impactful lead indicators. January – June 2024 would also be a 
time to develop the needs assessment or gap analysis process and the protocol that will establish a 
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baseline of KESA fundamental implementation and develop a systems action plan. The annual cost 
would be $300,000. 

PARTNERSHIP WITH PRIVATE COLLEGES IN KANSAS 
Matt Lindsey, President, Kansas Independent College Association and Foundation (KICA), shared the 
present state of 21 accredited, non-profit, undergraduate degree-granting institutions across Kansas. 
They are not part of the Kansas Board of Regents (KBOR), although the colleges work with KBOR in 
the area of financial aid. He shared a map of the KSBOE districts and the colleges in each. Overall, 
these schools are growing. At present the student enrollment is above 17,000. There are many out of 
state students attending these private colleges. Mr. Lindsey noted that in Kansas private colleges are 
not for wealthy students. More of their students come from low-income families, and the percentage 
of students who finish is very high. Average tuition is 30% lower than the national average. Student 
debt is relatively low. He compared the student debt to the price of a Chevy Malibu; about $24,000. 
He noted that the largest majors are service professions such as teaching and nursing. His schools 
grant 17% of the teacher education bachelor’s degrees in Kansas. They average 180 teachers hired by 
Kansas districts per year. He noted that there has recently been a drop in students finishing teaching 
degrees. He shared information about how these colleges instruct in the Science of Reading. Rise 
Reading and Made by Dyslexia are two popular modules. He sees a slow increase in needing 
remedial course work. Approximately 5% of students needed at least one remedial course in the year 
2021-22. These are not just Kansas students; this is a global issue.  

BREAK 

2024 LEGISLATIVE PRIORITIES DISCUSSION  
Deputy Commissioner Dr. Craig Neuenswander introduced the 2023 legislative priorities document 
with changes that Mrs. Mah and Dr. Horst tentatively made. The Board went through each section 
and amended items. They focused on concurrent enrollment, school bus stop arm violation, special 
education funding, open enrollment, reducing the waiting time for teachers who want to return to 
classroom teaching after retirement, funding LETRS training beyond 2024, early childhood education 
funding, state support on bond and interest, and supporting the dyslexia coordinator. There was 
consensus that these items should be incorporated into a 2024 legislative priorities document which 
will be presented in December for a vote.   

Dr. Watson noted that this will be the last time Dr. Neuenswander is before the Committee as he will 
be retiring at the end of the month. Dr. Horst especially noted how effective he has been in legislative 
hearings. The Board gave Dr. Neuenswander a standing ovation.   

CONSENT AGENDA 

a. Receive monthly personnel report
b. Act on personnel appointments to unclassified positions
c. Act on Ed-Flex Waiver for USD 211 Norton Community Schools
d. Act on recommendations of the Licensure Review Committee
e. Act on recommendation for Licensure Waivers
f. Act to approve local professional development plans
g. Removed
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h. Act on Hutchinson Community College SkillsUSA Contract
i. Removed
j. Act on Title IV Part A: A Stronger Connection Grant Awards.
k. Act on request from USD 410 Durham-Hillsboro, for capital improvement (bond and interest) 

state aid
l. Act on request from USD 410 Durham-Hillsboro, to hold a bond election

Dr. Horst moved that the State Board of Education approve the Consent Agenda (except for 
G and I which will be voted on separately). Mrs. Dombrosky seconded. Motion carried 9-0. 
Mrs. Arnold was absent.  

ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT AGENDA 
g. Act on 2024 Volunteer Generation Fund Grant Awards

Mrs. Mah moved that the Kansas State Board of Education approve Item g from the Consent Agenda. Mrs. 
Dombrosky seconded. Motion carried 7-1 with Mrs. Dombrosky voting against and Mrs. Arnold absent.  

i. Act to approve contract for continuation of Migrant Data System
Mrs. Dombrosky moved that the Kansas State Board of Education approve item I from the Consent 
Agenda. Dr. Horst seconded. Motion passed 6-3 with Mrs. Dombrosky, Mr. Hershberger and Mr. Zeck 
voting against.  Mrs. Arnold was absent.  

CHAIR REPORT 
Chair Haas reported on the Kansas State Legislature 2023 Special Education and Related Services 
Funding Task Force which has now been called to meet on January 5, 2024 at 1 p.m.  This is the Friday 
before the 2024 Legislative Session begins. She is appointed to the Task Force as the representative 
from KSBOE.  

ACTION ON BOARD TRAVEL    
Dr. Horst moved to approve Board travel requests as presented. Mrs. Dombrosky seconded. Motion 
carried 9-0. Mrs. Arnold was absent.  

COMMITTEE REPORTS  
Dennis Hershberger shared the work of “Ag in the Classroom” which tries to encourage classes to 
create indoor projects. They have over 800 teachers in their membership and a budget deficit of 
$30,000. 

Michelle Dombrosky gave an update on the School for the Deaf. There has been an issue about past 
students receiving vocation certificates rather than diplomas. There are meetings taking place to 
discuss and investigate this issue. Mrs. Dombrosky anticipates this issue will be brought before the 
Board in January.   

BOARD ATTORNEY REPORT 
Mr. Ferguson reported on the Kansas Attorney General opinion released in October which applies to 
the open meetings act and executive sessions. He shared his participation in the NICOSEA conference, 
made up of attorneys who work with state education boards, held in conjunction with the annual 
conference of the National Association of School Boards of Education (NASBE). Mr. Ferguson noted he is 
the only private practice lawyer in the association. The others are all state employees. He shared the 
agenda for the conference.   
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REQUESTS FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS  
Jim Porter would like to have a discussion on items Ann Mah shared from the KASB: reduce the number 
of hours required to get a license for someone who has a degree in the content area and look at the 
use of the term “success” in postsecondary measure as it implies the other 30% is not successful.  
Also, he wants to take action on the cooperation request from the Board of Regents on reading.  
 
Deena Horst would like information about AI artificial intelligence. What are the positive aspects and 
the concerns for K12 education? 
 
Dr. Watson greeted Kansas administrators seated in the audience and invited them to come forward 
and introduce themselves:  Jim Goracke, Superintendent USD 376 Sterling; Mark Dodge, 
Superintendent USD 348, Baldwin City; and Korenne Wolken, Special Education Director, ANW Coop in 
Chanute.   
 
Ann Mah mentioned November is Native American month.  Many schools are having programs about 
Native American heritage. 60 dancers are performing today up in the Seaman district.   
  
ADJOURNMENT 
Chair Haas adjourned the meeting at 2:25 p.m. The next regular meeting for the Kansas State Board of 
Education is December 12 and 13, 2023. 
 
 
 
 
___________________________________________________             ________________________________________________ 
Melanie Haas, Chair                                                                 Deborah Bremer, Board Secretary  
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